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        NEW JERSEY CHAPTER                          

145 West Hanover St., Trenton, NJ 08618 

TEL: [609] 656-7612  FAX: [609] 656-7618 

www.SierraClub.org/NJ

February 9, 2012
Mr. Adam Strobel
Director, Bergen County Open Space Division 

One Bergen County Plaza

Fourth Floor

Hackensack, New Jersey 07601-7076

astrobel@co.bergen.nj.us
Re: 
Proposed Diversion of Bergen County Parkland Preserved through the Green Acres Program for the Tennessee Gas Pipeline Northeast Upgrade Project
Dear Mr. Strobel,

The New Jersey Chapter of the Sierra Club continues to have serious concerns with the diversion proposal presented by Tennessee Gas Pipeline Company for the Northeast Upgrade project across Ramapo Reservation lands.  The Reservation is the last remaining wilderness area in the County and was preserved over the course of more than 25 years through the tireless efforts of your department.  We have worked with the County to ensure those lands were protected for future generations and are extremely troubled that this project will jeopardize some of the most critical resources of the Park, including a Natural Heritage Priority (NHP) Site.  These lands are irreplaceable as Bergen County is built out and no mitigation lands can be acquired that equal or exceed the resource values found at the Ramapo Reservation.  The highest value land in Bergen County is already preserved as a result of the great work you, your Department, and the County have done over the years.  Bergen County has already preserved its best value land and should not let this project impact those resources.  
The Ramapo Reservation is Bergen County’s largest park area and contains some of the most environmentally sensitive resources in the region.  According to the Highlands Council, 78% of the pipeline expansion site contains important environmental resources including steep slopes, wetlands, and the high quality Bear Swamp Brook.  The County’s Natural Resource Inventory already lists the existing gas pipeline ROW as a constraint to the Park’s scenic resources and this expansion project will widen and worsen impacts on park resources.  There will be more invasive species, loss of forest cover, decreased water quality from erosion on steep slopes, and loss of critical habitat for rare, threatened and endangered species.  Expanding the ROW will exaggerate the pipeline’s impact on the Reservation and exacerbating these impacts should not be allowed through further diversions.   
Bear Swamp Road must not be used as an access road.  Widening and grading this road would have serious impacts on the Ramapo River, increase edge effects along the roadway, and create more habitat for invasive species.  We are especially concerned with the impacts as the road crosses through the Natural Heritage Priority site and do not believe the applicant has adequately addressed those impacts.  
The proposed mitigation package, totaling $700,000 in compensation, will not address all the impacts this project will have on our public lands.  Also the mitigation commitments the company is making with the County are not as strong as proposed on the previous project and for other portions of the Northeast Upgrade project.
The company is proposing to replace diverted lands at a 2:1 ratio.  However in negotiations with the State for this project and the 300 Line project the company agreed to a 4:1 land replacement ratio for New Jersey State land diversions. Bergen County should receive similar land replacement commitments before granting the easement.   
A minimum of $50,000 would go towards the purchase of land with the remaining $650,000 going to address the tremendous impacts of the project.  Has the county done any analysis on projected costs of invasive species monitoring and reforestation monitoring at and around the project area following the completion of the project?  How much park staff time would be devoted to this and does the county have the resources to ensure the success of the reforestation and invasive species management program long term?  Would the tree replacement program be in addition to their obligations under No Net Loss or would this program be used to satisfy them? The mitigation plan needs to more clearly outline what mitigation activities would be done by County staff and volunteers and what would be done by the company before we can truly determine if $650,000 or potentially less could address these impacts.  An analysis of projected implementation costs is needed to ensure the County and taxpayers are not being strapped with the long term maintenance and monitoring costs of this project while the company is let off the hook for negative impacts to our public lands.

Clarification is also needed with regards to the location where the company will fulfill its No Net Loss requirements.  The company must not be allowed to use the same parcel of land to address both its land replacement and No Net Loss requirements, unless its acreage exceeds the requirements of the land replacement ratio.  Land replacement parcels must be acquired to compensate for the high-value resources that will be negatively impacted and destroyed by the project beyond loss of forest cover, including loss of landscape connectivity, loss of archaeological and cultural resources, impacts to water quality, loss of critical habitat, loss of public access, and scenic impacts to our public lands.  The No Net Loss requirement of compensating for the 572 trees that will be taken down must remain separate from the land replacement mitigation and a different parcel must be acquired to address those requirements.
If Bear Swamp Road is used as an access road for the project there will be impacts to the Ursus Majus NHP site.  The mitigation commitments used at the Bearfort Mountain NHP site as part of the 300 Line Project should also be used at the Ursus Majus NHP priority site and throughout the Ramapo Reservation.  In their Reforestation Plan for the 300 Line project, TGP committed to using seeds with local genotypes in all their reforestation plans at Bearfort Mountain to preserve biodiversity.  Invasive species management commitments were also more robust.  The company agreed to extend management into the adjacent forest buffer and agreed to conduct long-term maintenance at that site every two to three years.  Similar long-term monitoring and invasive species removal measures and standards to preserve the biodiversity of the Park must be implemented at the Reservation, especially the Ursus Majus site.  
We are also concerned as the compensation agreements do not address timber values for trees that are taken from Bergen County Parklands.  Will the County be compensated and if so at what value?
We urge the County and Green Acres program to prepare an independent alternative analysis on this project.  Instead of depending on the information and assumptions of the gas company in looking at how to avoid impacts to our public lands, please conduct your own analysis or hire a consulting firm to prepare such a study.  The “no build” and major route alternatives such as running the pipeline along Route 202 or 287 through the park were not seriously considered and easily dismissed by the applicants, but should receive a more thorough level of review by the County and Green Acres program.  An independent alternative analysis is critical in determining if the proposed location on our public lands is the only or the best route.  

The County claims this natural gas project is preferable to continued oil and coal use, yet this pipeline will be bringing in gas produced through hydraulic fracturing, or fracking.  Studies by Cornell University have found gas produced by fracking has a significantly larger greenhouse gas footprint than coal and oil over a 20 year time horizon, contributable in part to methane leaks from pipelines.   This expansion project will increase that greenhouse gas footprint by carrying more climate change pollution produced through fracking in Pennsylvania to eastern markets.  

The Sierra Club expressed concerns on this diversion proposal in August and many of those concerns still remain. Most notably is the project has still received no state or federal approvals.  The Federal Energy Regulatory Commission (FERC) has completed a draft environmental assessment of the project that has been criticized by the NJDEP and EPA and has not yet determined a need for the project.  Natural gas demand continues to decrease in New Jersey and New York as supply rises.  The U.S. Energy Information Administration found that, between 1999 and 2009, total natural gas consumption for all sectors decreased by 13.3% in New Jersey and 10.4% in New York.  Last month Chesapeake Energy Corp., one of the company’s TGP has contracted the capacity of this pipeline with announced it would be decreasing domestic energy production due to a glut of natural gas on the market resulting in low prices making some drilling operations unprofitable.   
The company has committed to providing funding for mitigation programs but we continue to urge the County to require TGP to establish an escrow account to ensure the company fulfills all their mitigation commitments.  This will also provide the County with funds to address failed mitigation projects, including invasive species management and impacts of deer browse on reforestation projects.    

The Sierra Club continues to have concerns with the appraisal of state-owned open space for diversion purposes.  The land is valued as non-developable due to the Green Acres deed restrictions but an infrastructure development project is being proposed for these lands and they must be valued as allowing for such a development to be constructed.  A vacant 1.415 acre lot for commercial or residential construction in Bergen County would not be valued at $5,000.  Bergen County itself paid $105,000 per acre to preserve Camp Todd in 2005 at the top of the ridge.  The market value of this land if there were no deed restrictions in place is much more than $5,000 and the compensation commitments should reflect that value to adequately compensate the public for loss of these lands.  
Legislation is currently before the New Jersey Legislature to address these compensation concerns that were raised when TGP negotiated diversion deals for their 300 Line project.  The State, County, and taxpayers are getting pennies on the dollar for public lands that cost hundreds of thousands of dollars to preserve.  We urge you to wait for the passage of this legislation, S826, which addresses these concerns before further consideration of the diversion.  This legislation aims to correct the abuse of our public lands identified under the applicant’s last project, and we urge the County to wait until the standards have been updated before further consideration of this project.  
We urge you to deny this diversion request to protect the last remaining wilderness in Bergen County.  This is one of the most environmentally sensitive areas in the County, and this project will destroy those critical resources.  Do not allow this company to destroy the highest value land in Bergen County while offering us pennies on the dollar in compensation.   

Thank you for considering these comments.  
Sincerely,   
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Jeff Tittel
Director, New Jersey Chapter of the Sierra Club

Cc:
Kathleen Donovan, Bergen County Executive


Jeanne Baratta, Chief of Staff, Bergen County Executive


Kevin E. Koslosky, Bureau of Legal Services and Stewardship, Green Acres Program

Scott Brubaker, Office of Permit Coordination and Environment Review, DEP
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